
 

Newsletter Number 10  -  May 2021 

AN OCCASIONAL NEWSLETTER TO KEEP IN  

TOUCH  DURING THIS STRANGE TIME IN OUR HISTORY  
 

 

Best wishes to all of you and hope you are able to enjoy the latest lockdown relaxations. Providing we 
observe the recommendations, conditions should ease over the next weeks and months. Us over 60Ωs 
should have had or at least have a date for a second jab.  Please take care, keep healthy and safe so 
that we can look forward to seeing you all once more ƻƴ ǘƘŜ άŦƛǊǎǘ aƻƴŘŀȅέ of the month. Probably 
the earliest we could meet is September and only then if everyone is happy to do so and regulations 
allow. 
Our best wishes are also sent to those that are not in the best of health at the moment and hope that 
they continue to improve. LΩƳ ǎǳǊŜ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘƻǎŜ ƳŜƳōŜǊs are in our thoughts at this time. 

 
RAY PALMER 

I, as well as all who knew him, was saddened to learn of the death of Southend Branch Member Ray Palmer. 
Most branches seem to have a άknowledgeable characterέ and Ray filled that role for Southend . I met him 
once on a visit to Chapell and Wakes Colne Railway museum, so he was not only active in his shipping interests 
but also steam railways. He visited Mid-Essex Branch on several occasions to give us slide shows and was 
invariably a member of SouthendΩǎ ǉǳƛȊ ǘŜams. He was a member of SouthendΩǎ winning quiz team held at 
Ingatestone in 2010. Our condolences are sent to his family and friends and members of the Southend Branch. 

 

 
 

The winning Southend LSMQ 2010 Team accept the trophy from Robin Butcher Mid-Essex branch 
Chairman (left). 

Southend team members (left to right) David Salisbury, Stuart Emery (captain), John Killen and Ray 
Palmer. 

 
 



 
 
Seeing RayΩǎ ƻōƛǘǳŀǊȅ ƛƴ this ƳƻƴǘƘΩǎ Marine News reminded me of Mid-Essex BranchΩs άƪƴƻǿƭŜŘƎŜŀōƭŜ 
characterέ Vic Baxter. One of my distant relations was an engineer with P&O. His last post before retirement 
was the chief engineer on P & OΩs MALOJA. Following his death in the late 1960Ωǎ L ǿŀǎ ǇŀǎǎŜŘ his nautical 
possessions, one of which was a photo of a liner in wartime grey, depicted above. I passed this to Vic for 
identification at one of our meetings and was greeted the following month with the following information: 
 

Vessel:  STRATHNAVER of 22,547 grt. Launched 5 -2-1931 

Requisitioned 7 -1-1940 

Converted to a troopship  

She was used in the Red Sea in 1943 as training ship for the invasion of Italy. The training took 

place in June 1943 near Aqaba and the sh ip returned to Suez. The photograph shows the 

STRATHNAVER at Suez. She started embarking troops for the invasion of Sicily on the 26 th  

and completed on 30 th  with 3300 on board. She left Port Said in a convoy of twenty ships. They 

passed Derna and Benghazi on 7th  July and were east of Malta on 9 th  July. She landed her troops 

on the beach inside Cape Pressaro near the village of Pachino on 10 th  July.  

At this time STRATHAIRD (her sistership) wasnõt in the Middle East and as point of recognition 

she had an AA gun platform on the forecastle head and Oerlikon platforms port and starboard 

on the bridge front. On the photograph you will notice rolled canvas fenders on the rails of òCó 

deck for the boats used during training.  

Strathmore was refitted at Belfast 1948/9  and emerged with one funnel. The first and third 

funnels were dummies.  

She was sold for scra p on 12th  February 1962 to Shun Fung Ironworks Co for £325.000 and 

arrived at Hong Kong on 3 rd  April 1962.  
 

David  Brown 

 

 

LOCAL NEWS 
 

The decommissioned Arun Class Lifeboat, Sir William Arnold was still at Heybridge Basin on Friday 7th May 

2021. 

Thank you to John Raven who reports that she will leave Heybridge Basin on 11th June for Bradwell and will 

then sail the following day for Gravesend. 

 

 



 

INFORMATION REQUEST 

 
 

Having recently completed the list of ships laid up in the Blackwater from information gleaned by George 
(Jerzy) Swieszkowski from LloydΩs List, I was interested to see a photograph of 3 (or maybe 4) freighters laid up 
in the River Stour. Although captioned as opposite Mistley it is thought they are laid up opposite Wrabness. 
There seems to be little or no information of ships laid up in the Stour apart from the interned German 
submarines after the 1st World War. I would be grateful if anyone with any information on laid up ships in the 
River Stour (Harwich) would contact me please. It would be good to have a list of layups for the River Stour.  
See:  https://merseamuseum.org.uk/mmshipping.php  for the Blackwater list. 
 

David  Brown 

 

A TALE OF TWO CANALS,  by John Harrison 
 

LΩǾŜ ǊŜŎŜƴǘƭȅ ǊŜŎƻƴƴŜŎǘŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ǎŎƘƻƻƭŦǊƛŜƴŘ ǿƘƻ ƴƻǿ ǎǇŜƴŘǎ Ƙƛǎ ǘƛƳŜ between Canada and Mexico. We were 
both shipspotters in our youth in Warrington but he was not as serious as me in this respect but he did not 
ƘŀǾŜ ŀ άǊƛƴƎǎƛŘŜ ǎŜŀǘέ ōȅ ƭƛǾƛƴƎ ƛƴ ŀ ƘƻǳǎŜ ŘƛǊŜŎǘƭȅ ŀŎǊƻǎǎ ǘƘŜ ǊƻŀŘ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ aŀƴŎƘŜǎǘŜǊ {ƘƛǇ /ŀƴŀƭΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ŦǊƛŜƴŘ 
sent me links to two websites relating to the Welland Canal which connects Lake Ontario and Lake Erie. One 
was a link to the Wikipedia entry for the Welland Canal. We will come to the other one in due course.  
It is interesting to make comparisons between the Manchester Ship Canal and the Welland Canal. The 
Manchester Ship Canal was completed in 1894. Construction of the present Welland Canal (there have been 
previous smaller canals) commenced in 1913, but because of the First World War was not finished until 1932, 
but dredging to its planned depth was not completed until 1935. The construction of the current Welland 
Canal would have been planned a few years after the completion of the Manchester Ship Canal.  
My mind is filled with lots of useless information. This includes the dimensions of the largest ships that could 
use the Manchester Ship Canal, though when I checked this out I discovered my memory was not completely 
accurate. The locks from Latchford onwards (Latchford Locks are just to the east of Warrington) are 600 ft x 65 
ft 6 in. Wikipedia says the maximum length of ships allowed to use the canal is restricted to 530 ft, presumably 
to minimise the risk of ships overshooting the locks and damaging the gates. When I looked at Wikipedia it 
reported the maximum width of ships regularly allowed was restricted to 53 ft 6 in, but I concluded this must 
be a typo and corrected it to 63 ft 6 in.  Between 1968 and 1971 Manchester Liners took delivery of four new 
ŎƻƴǘŀƛƴŜǊ ǎƘƛǇǎΣ άaŀƴŎƘŜǎǘŜǊ /ƘŀƭƭŜƴƎŜκ/ƻǳǊŀƎŜκ/ƻƴŎƻǊŘŜκ/ǊǳǎŀŘŜέ ǿƘƛŎƘ wƻȅ CŜƴǘƻƴ ŀŎŎǳǊŀǘŜƭȅ Řescribed 
ŀǎ ά{ƘƛǇ /ŀƴŀƭ-ƳŀȄέ ǾŜǎǎŜƭǎΦ ¢ƘŜǎŜ ǿŜǊŜ рнф Ŧǘ ф ƛƴ ƛƴ ƭŜƴƎǘƘ ŀƴŘ со Ŧǘ у ƛƴ ƛƴ ōŜŀƳΦ Lƴ ǊŜǎŜŀǊŎƘƛƴƎ ǘƘƛǎ ŀǊǘƛŎƭŜ L 
ŘƛǎŎƻǾŜǊŜŘ ŀƴ ƛƴŎƛŘŜƴǘ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǇŜǊƘŀǇǎ ǎǳƎƎŜǎǘǎ ǘƘƛǎ άƎƻƛƴƎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ƳŀȄέ ǿŀǎ ƴƻǘ ǾŜǊȅ ǿƛse.  
 



 
hƴ мс aŀǊŎƘ мфсф ǘƘŜ άaŀƴŎƘŜǎǘŜǊ /ƻǳǊŀƎŜέ collided with the gates at Irlam Locks, resulting in not only 
significant damage to the gates but also preventing navigation in the upper reaches of the canal for nearly 
ŜƛƎƘǘ ǿŜŜƪǎΣ ŀ ǎƻǊǘ ƻŦ ǇǊŜŎǳǊǎƻǊ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ά9ǾŜǊ DƛǾenέ ƛƴŎƛŘŜƴǘΦ ¢ƘŜ ǘƻǘŀƭ Ŏƻǎǘ ƻŦ ǘƘƛǎ event was put at over £1 
ƳƛƭƭƛƻƴΣ ǘƘŜ ŜǉǳƛǾŀƭŜƴǘ ƻŦ ƻǾŜǊ ϻмп Ƴƛƭƭƛƻƴ ƛƴ ǘƻŘŀȅΩǎ ƳƻƴŜȅΦ !n interesting report of the story can be found on 
www.manchestereveningnews.co.uk/news/greater-manchester-news/ever-given-suez-manchester-canal-
20289893.  
The Wikipedia entry for the Welland Canal gives the maximum dimensions of ships that can use the canal as 
740 ft length and 78 ft beam ς the dimensions of the locks are given as 766 ft x 80 ft. Inevitably ships get larger 
as time goes by. We probably think that the large container ships and cruiseships that now sail our oceans are 
as big as they can possibly get, but I predict ships will get larger. The Welland Canal was built to accommodate 
larger ships than the Manchester Ship Canal as it was conceived a few years later. There is, however. one 
strange anomaly. The maximum draft of vessel allowed on the Welland Canal is 26 ft 5 in. In contrast the 
Manchester Ship Canal is 28 ft deep (30 ft as far as Stanlow). I cannot account for this anomaly ς maybe 
geological issues apply. It would seem to rather restrict the size of the ships than can use the canal.  
And the other link my friend sent me. In my childhood I recall seeing a film taken from the front of a train 
άǘǊŀǾŜƭƭƛƴƎ ŦǊƻƳ London to Brighton in four ƳƛƴǳǘŜǎέ ς in fact it was a film travelling from London to Brighton 
at normal pace speeded up. The video can be watched on www.youtube.com/watch?v=TtiWQkW0v0o. The 
second link my friend sent me was a similar video showing a speeded-up transition of the Welland Canal in 
2.42 minutes. This can be found on www.facebook.com/dave.elliott.545402/videos/10165011466545204 and 
is well worth a watch.  
There are a couple of other Welland Canal videos worth watching. One is a collision between two general 
cargo ships, ǘƘŜ !ƴǘƛƎǳŀ ŀƴŘ .ŀǊōǳŘŀ ǊŜƎƛǎǘŜǊŜŘ ά!ƭŀƴƛǎέ όфсммκмлύ operated by Ranbow Reederei, Germany 
and the Canadian ǊŜƎƛǎǘŜǊŜŘ άCƭƻǊŜƴŎŜ {ǇƛǊƛǘέ όуΣфорκлпύ ƻŦ aŎYŜƛƭ aŀǊƛƴŜΣ ƻƴ мн WǳƴŜ нлнл ς see 
www.youtube.com/watch?v=CRvy0SR-Pr4. How two ships which are supposed to pass port to port manage to 
collide on their starboard sides is beyond me The other is a collision between ǘƘŜ ƭŀƪŜǊΣ ά²ƛƴŘƻŎέ όмуΣромκрфύ 
owned by Transatlantic Bulk Carriers, Canada and a lifting bridge.  
A combination of prescription drugs and alcohol caused the bridge operator to lower the bridge before she 
had passed through. The ship caught fire and was declared a constructive total loss but was subsequently cut  
down to become a barge. Video of this incident can be found on www.youtube.com/watch?v=D2Wn2RDzsvg. 
Fortunately, nobody was killed or seriously injured on either occasion, though the navigating office on the 
ά²ƛƴŘƻŎέ ƘŀŘ ǘƻ ƭƛǘŜǊŀƭƭȅ Ƙƛǘ ǘƘŜ ŘŜŎƪ ǘƻ ŀǾƻƛŘ ōŜƛƴƎ ŘŜŎŀǇƛǘŀǘŜŘ ǿƘŜƴ ǘƘŜ ōǊƛŘƎŜ Ƙƛǘ ƘŜǊ.  
 

John Harrison 
 

 

With reference to the EVER GIVEN in the above article, here is the AIS track of the 
EVER GIVEN in the Suez Canal sent in by David Berg 

 

VIDEO-2021-03-28-00-23-33.mp4
 

 
Looks like she was almost bouncing off each bank before finally grounding across the canal. 

 

 
 

David Berg also sends the following photos of ships taken in the Thames recently: 
 

 
 
 
RT EVOLUTION   IMO 9691357 Built 2014 towing tug GINGER IMO 9507063 Built 2010 passed Tilbury Stage 
20/04/2021. 
Note:  GINGER now has a Boluda Funnel following the takeover of Iskes Towage by Boluda. 

 

http://www.manchestereveningnews.co.uk/news/greater-manchester-news/ever-given-suez-manchester-canal-20289893
http://www.manchestereveningnews.co.uk/news/greater-manchester-news/ever-given-suez-manchester-canal-20289893
http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=TtiWQkW0v0o
http://www.facebook.com/dave.elliott.545402/videos/10165011466545204
http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=CRvy0SR-Pr4
http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=D2Wn2RDzsvg


 

 
TESSALA IMO 9761243 Built 2016 seen on Isle of Grain 16/04/2021 after a voyage from Arzew, Algeria. 
 

 

 
 

 
 

THRUXTON IMO 9782089 Built 2018 of Zodiac Maritime seen 20/04/2021 on Tilbury Ro Ro berth.  
 

 
 
 

David Berg 
 



FROM THE IAN WELLS COLLECTION 
 

¢ǿƻ ǎƘƛǇǎ ǘƘŀǘ ŀǊŜ ŦŜŀǘǳǊŜŘ ƛƴ Lŀƴ ²ŜƭƭǎΩ new black & white PowerPoint show, Number 26 
 

NEVASA 
A 20,527 GRT motorship built by Barclay Curle & Co. Ltd., Glasgow in 1956 for the British India Steam 
Navigation Co. Ltd. London. She had a fifteen year contract with the government for peacetime trooping 
duties. She is seen here after landing troops presumably from Singapore that had been involved in the long 
running Malaya conflict with the Communist Guerillas that had ended the previous year. (WINDSOR CASTLE 
seen astern). She was the largest conventional ship built for the company. Known as the Centuary Ship (B. I. 
being one hundred years old). However this contract was cancelled in 1962, heralded by the 1957 Sandys 
White Paper on Defence. On 4th October 1962 she arrived in the River Fal to lay up. In October1964 she was 
refitted by Silley, Cox & Co. Ltd., Falmouth as an educational cruise ship commencing operations at the end of 
October 1965. Whilst very popular and well patronised her size made her expensive to run and her range of 
ports was limited by her size. Her ownership passed to P&O on 5th December 1972 but her demise was 
hastened by the 1973 oil crisis and she arrived at Kaohsiung in 1975 for demolition.   
 

 

 

 
 

REYNOLDS 
Seen here arriving with grain from Galveston, Texas for one of the mills in the Royal Victoria Dock. 
She was the companyΩs fourth ship with the name REYNOLDS and was built by Wm. Pickersgill & Sons Ltd. 
Sunderland for Bolton Steam Shipping Co. Built in 1953 of 6,247 G.R.T. she had a triple expansion steam engine 
and was the last riveted ship from the Pickersgill yard. In 1961 she was sold to United Oriental Steamship Co., 
Karachi and renamed IMTIAZBAKSH. In 1976 she arrived at Gadani Beach, Pakistan to be broken up. 
 

 

Ian Wells 

© Ian Wells, taken on 19th March 1961 Southampton Docks 
 

© Ian Wells, taken on 11th March 1961 in the Royal Albert Dock 

 



 

OOOPS  
 

VID-20200108-WA00
021.mp4

 
 

Video of a loading mishap 
Ken Bottoms 
 

 
 

/!t¢!Lb a!Lb²!wLbDΩ{ .h!¢ ōȅ WƻƘƴ IŀǊǊƛǎƻƴ 

Like most people, during lockdown I have been watching a lot of television and this included a 

series of programmes about ñDadôs Armyò. In one of them Arthur Loweôs son, Stephen, was 

interviewed and he said that his father had spent a lot of money (from the way he said it too much 

in his view) restoring a boat. I decided I wanted to discover more about this and googled ñArthur 

Loweôs boatò to find out about it.  

It turned out she was quite an interesting vessel, the ñAmazonò (58/1885). She was built for 

Hampshire landowner and Southampton MP Tankerville Chamerlayne (1843-1924) as a private 

yacht in his private yard at Northam on the River Itchen. Her sea trials were recorded at the time 

in ñYacht Architectureò and she seems to have had the reputation of being a well-built vessel 

being the product of eminent yacht designer Dixon Kamp. She participated in the Queen ós 

Diamond Jubilee Fleet Review in 1897 and shortly afterwards was sold to a French owner and 

renamed ñArmoricainò, reverting to British ownership and her original ñAmazonò name in 1900.  

Having become a houseboat based in London after the Second World War, she was acquired by 

Arthur Lowe in 1968 who intended to continue to use it for this purpose. A favourable surveyorôs 

report, however, revealed that she was in good condition and he decided to restore her to enable 

her to be sea-going again and she was restored to sea-going condition by 1971.  

There is a history of the vessel on Wikipedia if you want full details of her career, but I will give a 

resumé of the main points. In 1937 her coal-fired compound steam engine was replaced by diesel 

one, so sadly her engine is not original. After Arthur Loweôs ownership she moved to Scotland, 

passing into Maltese ownership in 1997. In 2009 she crossed the Atlantic and sailed in the 

Caribbean, Bermuda and the United States. She returned to Britain and took part in the 2012 

Thames Diamond Jubilee Pageant, the only vessel to have participated in the 1897 and 2012 

royal celebrations. She is now back in Malta.  

With his obvious maritime interest, it seems a shame that nobody appears to have thought of 

recruiting Arthur Lowe as a member of the World Ship Society! 

(Iôm sure he would be a valued member but it would have to be posthumous as Arthur Lowe 

died from a stroke in 1982 age 66. [Ed].) 

John Harrison 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 



Miscellany of Ships 
 

A varied selection of ships. Forwarded by Ken Bottoms for inclusion. 
 

 

 

 
SEVERN VICTOR   ST AGNES 

 

 

 

SAINT DENYS  ADVENTURE 

 

 

 
ARION & ATLANTIC GEMINI  STENTOR (Melbourne) 

 

 

 
STEPHEN BROWN (Newcastle Aus)  STIRLING RANGE  (Adelaide) 

 

 

 
STRATHEDEN  (Melbourne)  STUART STAR  (Melbourne) 

Ken Bottoms   
 



Cruise Ships in Manilla Bay May 2020 
 

via Tony Hogwood & Ken Bottoms 
 

 

 

 
   

 

 

 
   

 

 

 

   
 

Ken Bottoms 

 
 

 

I hope you have enjoyed this varied miscellany of news, articles and images etc. to help us through 
this difficult time.  
Please feel free to contact us to add or correct any of the articles found here.  
Apologies if any copyright is b reached. Please contact us so that we can make amends and include 
any credits. 
 

Any articles or photos of interest will be gratefully rec eived for the next publication.  
Please take care of yourselves until we can meet on a Monday evening once more. 

Newsletter compiled by David Brown  
 

My thank s go to those that have contributed to this edition : 
David Berg, David Brown , Ian Wells, Ken Bottoms, John Harrison, & John Raven,  

 
Newsletter Number 11 will be published as and when there is any further news and/or articles to 

impart . 

If you have any  contributions  for the next edition  please contact me on bravedown09@live.com 
or through our website contact form : 

 

http://www.midessexships.org.uk/contact.html  

David Brown, Secretary,  
 

WSS MID-ESSEX BRANCH 

mailto:bravedown09@live.com
http://www.midessexships.org.uk/contact.html

